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 Dear Sir, 
My name is Jack and my brother is Henry. I am 8 and my 

brother is 5. 

Today, we have been picking up rubbish whilst we were on a 

walk. As we were walking we found lots of plastic gloves, lots 

of cans and plastic bottles. We picked up crisp packets and 

lots of food wrappers as well as a saucepan, 3 pairs of pants 

and some socks.  

Henry and I think that by sending a picture of what we did 

will encourage people to do the same and help our Earth.  

We think that people should take their litter home and put it 

in the bin. 

Thank you 

Jack and Henry Leggat, Hothfield 

 Dear Editor, 
I wondered if it might be an idea to include a communal 

"Thank You" in the village newsletter to Jay for running the 

post office and shop so well during these difficult times.  

With Bina keeping away from the front line, Jay seems to 

have been working alone, running backwards and forwards 

between the post office and shop counters and keeping the 

shelves so well stocked too. It can't be an easy task maintain-

ing social distancing to keep himself and customers as safe as 

possible.  

Those using the shop are thankful that this vital local ser-

vice has kept going in these testing times. 

So a big thank you to Jay and Bina! 

Two Letters to the Editor 

Is Delivery still best? 
While most of our distributors are still 

willing to do the rounds of Hothfield, 

delivering a copy of Hothfield News to every 

address, it has been suggested that many 
people would prefer to receive their copy 

online. What do you think?  

If you would prefer an online copy, please 

email the Editor on 

hothfieldnewsletter@tiscali.co.uk. 



 

For weddings, baptisms, etc.  Contact the Parish Office   calehillpcc@gmail.com  07395 910317 

is edited by Hedley Grenfell-Banks, printed and published by Richard Sutcliffe, financed by Hothfield Parish Council and 

distributed free to every house in the village by dedicated volunteers. Email: hothfieldnewsletter@tiscali.co.uk  

Available on line at http://www.hothfield.org.uk/community/hothfield-parish-council-17945/newsletter/ 

The deadline for the July 2020 issue is 20 June.  

Letters and articles for publication are always welcome. Advertising is free to businesses working in, or for, the Parish 

of Hothfield. Email the Editor for information on advertising prices for outside companies. 

https://www.calehill-westwell.uk/
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May Draw Results 
1st prize  £21-75  no. 2 

2nd prize  £13-05  no. 40 

3rd prize  £8-70   no. 197 

 

Cost to enter: only £1 per draw,  

£12 per year or £6 for six months.  
 

Collect a form from  HOTHFIELD POST OFFICE 

Or telephone Peter on 01233 623568 

Regrettably, due to the current coronavirus crisis and following 

Government advice, the House will not open for the rest of the 

season this year.  The house tearoom will close until the end of 

May at the earliest, and the gardens will close from 5pm 

Wednesday 18 March 2020 until further notice.  

HOTHFIELD  

PARISH COUNCIL 
 

We completed our first virtual Parish Meeting this 
month, which passed off successfully eventually, 
although the meeting coincided with broadband 
going up/down all over the village! Hopefully next 
month’s meeting, which may also need to be con-
ducted virtually, will be less problematic. If any res-
idents wish to contribute to the June meeting dur-
ing the public interval, please contact the Parish 
Clerk parish.clerk@hothfield.org.uk with your 
name, address and email and we will do our best 
to provide a virtual secure connection. 

  
The government’s Coronavirus COVID19 rules 

have been updated as follows: 
  
•         Stay at home as much as possible. 
•         Work from home if you can. 
•         Limit contact with other people. 
•         Keep your distance if you go out (2 metres 

apart where possible) 
•         Wash your hands regularly. 
  
Detailed advice and guidance on the current cri-

sis is available on www.gov.uk/coronavirus 
  
Please note that the Multi-Use Games Area 

(MUGA) is currently CLOSED due to the Corona-
virus crisis. 

  
The Parish Council website www.hothfield.org.uk 

has recently been relaunched and now offers a 
easier to navigate format for all village activities. A 
huge thanks to our excellent webmaster Clive 
Stanley for all his hard work and continuous sup-
port to your Parish Council. 

  
Enjoy the lovely weather and stay safe. 
  

Ian Lloyd 
Chairman Hothfield Parish Council 
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HOTHFIELD EDUCATIONAL 

FOUNDATION 
We would like to remind you that we are a charity that 

primarily supports the education of young people within the 

Parish of Hothfield. 

We will consider making financial contributions towards 

such items as secondary school logoed uniform, school bus 

passes, sports-related training, job skill related training,  

music lessons, school trips, further education  

and personal development. 

If you think that we may be able to help, please e-mail 

hothfieldeducation@gmail.com   Alternatively, you could leave 

a letter at the Village PO/Shop. 

The Foundation meets 3 or 4 times a year, and the dates  

are regularly advertised in Hothfield News.    

We would ask that applications are received at least three 

weeks before a meeting. 

Our next two meetings will be on 

4 August and 27 October 2020 

mailto:parish.clerk@hothfield.org.uk
http://www.gov.uk/coronavirus
http://www.hothfield.org.uk
mailto:hothfieldeducation@gmail.com


At the beginning of May a 

posting by Val Butcher on 

Hothfield Heathlands flora 

and fauna Facebook page 

caused great joy. It was a 

remarkable set of videos and 

photos of a tree pipit singing 

while perched at the top of a 

tree. This welcome rare 

migrant had arrived from 

Saharan Africa.  The tree pipit 

is on the UK conservation 

Red List as a species needing 

urgent action, and is 

protected by The Wildlife and 

Countryside Act 1981.  

The Heathland with an 

occasional oak or birches to 

perch and sing in, bushes, low 

scrub and open space, is the 

tree pipit’s ideal habitat. The 

sexes look alike, and the male 

in far-carrying song climbs 

steeply into the air for a short 

time then parachutes down, 

floating to ground or tree 

with wings raised above its 

head. Birds are breeding now, 

in ground-level nests of dried 

grass and hair on a base of 

moss tucked into grass or 

heather tussocks, and may 

have two broods before flying 

south in August.  They forage 

for insects, and sometimes 

seed, among the ground 

vegetation. The biggest threat 

to these birds is disturbance 

from dogs; please keep dogs 

under control at all times to 

protect these and other 

vulnerable ground-nesters. All 

young birds rely entirely on 

insects for moisture and 

protein, so please avoid using 

insecticides in gardens and 

wherever possible give space 

to the wild flowers and 

longer grass that insects need.  

Some birds manage two 

broods in a season. In mid-

May I watched a young 

treecreeper being fed by a 

parent, the fledgling clinging 

to the trunk of an oak tree, 

always facing upwards, the 

parent flying in with a beak 

full of insects extracted from 

crevices in tree bark with its 

slender curved beak. Both 

parents will feed the chick for 

up to 16 days before turning 

to producing a second brood. 

Treecreepers can’t climb 

downwards, so learn 

to fly down to the 

base of trees and 

work their way back 

up foraging for food. 

Another welcome 

return in May was 

the frilly white 

flowers ‘dasht over 

slightly with a wash of light 

carnation’ (John Gerard) of 

the bogbean, Menyanthes 

trifoliata, in the bog near 

Chapel Lane. The flowers, 

looking, Sarah Raven says, like 

frayed nylon string, will 

c o n t i n u e 

through June. 

The fringed 

inside of the 

petals probably 

p r e v e n t s 

insects too 

small to be 

e f f e c t i v e 

p o l l i n a t o r s 

from reaching 

the nectar. The 

elliptic leaflets, 

i n  t h r ee s , 

resemble those 

of broad beans. 

B o g b e a n ’ s 

floating mats 

provide egg 

laying, perching 

and roosting 

sites for adult 

dragonfly and 

damselfly, whose 

nymphs then 

climb up the 

stems from the 

water ready for 

t h e i r 

metamorphosis 

in to  adu l t s . 

Native in sunny 

bog, marsh and 

shallow water 

a r o u n d  t h e 

north of the 

n o r t h e r n 

hemisphere, and 

tolerant of a 

wide range of 

water chemistry, 

it is becoming 

rare in Kent as 

more land is drained.  In 

many cultures flour from the 

roots was a starvation food; it 

was used as cure for scurvy 

and other ailments; the 

bitter leaves flavoured 

beer and schnapps, and 

were rolled with 

coltsfoot leaves into 

cigarettes. Two types of 

flower are produced, 

with either a short 

stigma and long stamens 

or long stigma and short 

stamens, which, as Charles 

Darwin discovered through 

thousands of experiments, 

promotes cross-fertilisation 

and optimum production of 

viable seed, promoting the 

survival of the species.  

There is now so much to 

look for on the Heathland. 

On 10 May Neil Burt 

recorded “green and greater 

spot ted  woodpecker s , 

chiffchaffs, blackcaps, 7 garden 

warblers (4 singing), 2 

cuckoos (male & female both 

calling), common buzzard, 

sparrow hawk with prey, 

male bullfinch, a hobby 

heading north, a singing male 

nightingale with brief flight 

views, plus lots of linnets and 

yellowhammers.” To that list 

Area Manager Ian Rickards 

adds whitethroat, nuthatch, 

green tiger beetles, orange tip 

butterfly and broad-bodied 

chaser (dragonfly). In June 

look and listen also for the 

lizards, myriad insects, more 

4 

butterflies and moths and the 

wonderful southern marsh 

and heath spotted orchids. 

And, as the volunteers, 

anxious to get back to work, 

well know, the bloomin’ 

bracken and birch are 

growing well! 

Ian confirms that visitors 

are still welcome to visit 

Hothfield Heathlands as part 

of their daily exercise. We 

have taken most catches off 

gates so that you can open 

without using your hands. 

Remember that there is still 

livestock on site, so all gates 

still need to be left closed. 

Trails are signposted and 

marked on entrance maps, as 

is the location of livestock.  

The noticeboard down the 

main slope from the Cades 

Road car park gives recent 

wildlife sightings. Please keep 

dogs in check, especially 

around children and livestock, 

and away from the scrub, 

heather and undergrowth 

where they will disturb 

sensitive wildlife.  

Please remove dog mess, 

including in the Triangle 

compartment, and take your 

general litter home. Be tick 

aware for dogs and humans 

throughout the summer; 

guidance is available from 

publichealthmatters.blog.gov.u

k/2014/03/24/tips-and-tricks-

to-stay-safe-from-ticks/ 

Enjoy and take care. 

Margery Thomas 

JUNE ON HOTHFIELD HEATHLANDS 
Tree  Pipit (Photo: Val Butcher) 

Bog Bean 

(Photo: 

Ian Rickards) 

https://www.rspb.org.uk/birds-and-wildlife/advice/wildlife-and-the-law/wildlife-and-countryside-act/
https://www.rspb.org.uk/birds-and-wildlife/advice/wildlife-and-the-law/wildlife-and-countryside-act/
https://publichealthmatters.blog.gov.uk/2014/03/24/tips-and-tricks-to-stay-safe-from-ticks/
https://publichealthmatters.blog.gov.uk/2014/03/24/tips-and-tricks-to-stay-safe-from-ticks/
https://publichealthmatters.blog.gov.uk/2014/03/24/tips-and-tricks-to-stay-safe-from-ticks/
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Update from Charing Surgery 

and Pharmacy 
Thank you to all our patients who have been so supportive of 

the surgery and pharmacy over the past few weeks.  Our pri-

mary focus has been patient and staff safety, to stay open and 

accessible for our patients and to ensure any patient that needs 

to be seen by either a GP or a nurse will be seen.  We have 

been overwhelmed by the kindness and generosity of our pa-

tients and now have a wonderful array of scrubs which have 

been made by patients with material donated by patients as well 

as being given masks, gloves and aprons and some very wel-

come chocolates and cakes!  

Surgery 

The surgery’s front doors remain closed as we need to be 

able to manage the flow of patients in and out of the surgery.  

Although the main doors are closed, the surgery is very much 

open, and so if you are unwell, eg. chest pain / found a breast 

lump / other significant illnesses, you should still call us and ask 

us for help.  We are continuing to operate the telephone triage 

system with a call back from a GP.  If a GP feels it would be 

helpful they may also suggest setting up a video call or they may 

ask you to come in to the surgery. 

Our nursing team are still continuing to see patients for ur-

gent blood tests, ECG’s etc., and we have processes to en-

sure childhood immunisation and other essential care contin-

ues.  It is critical that if children are due vaccinations they are 

brought to the surgery to ensure they are protected from oth-

er illnesses.  Any adult who has not had their MMR or is due 

the pneumococcal vaccination should contact the surgery to 

arrange this. 

If you are seen at the surgery your clinician may need to wear 

gloves, gown and mask, so do not be alarmed. Patients coming 

into the surgery for a pre-booked appointment will be brought 

in through the fire exit door near the pharmacy entrance and 

will be screened to assess if you have a cough or a temperature 

and given a mask and face visor to wear. There is a national 

shortage of face masks and we are not being supplied with face 

masks by the NHS and having to source our own at extremely 

high costs, so please wear your own face mask or face covering 

if possible. If you are given a mask at the door, please keep it in 

case you have to come back again in the future and can then 

reuse the mask. 

In order to be able to book telephone consultations over the 

phone, request prescriptions and look at test results, please 

register for Patient Access. You can call reception to arrange 

this and we can take ID via Facetime/video call.  Patients can 

also now book online consultations with a GP using e-

Consults.  This is available from the practice website: 

www.charingpractce.co.uk 

Please ensure the surgery has your mobile number so that 

we can keep you updated, as we will continue texting patients 

with the latest information. 

PLEASE DO NOT COME TO THE SURGERY 

OR PHARMACY IF YOU HAVE ANY OF THESE 

SYMPTOMS: 

• High temperature – 37.8 or above 

• A dry persistent cough 

• Loss of sense of smell or taste 

For assistance with Covid-19 symptoms, please access NHS 

111 online at https://111.nhs.uk/covid-19 or call 111.   

If you get symptoms, self-isolate for 7 days from when your 

symptoms start. If you live with someone who has symptoms, 

you’ll need to isolate for 14 days from the day their symptoms 

started. 

Your GP cannot test for Covid 19.  To see if you qualify for 

testing and to arrange it, please go to https://www.gov.uk/

guidance/coronavirus-covid-19-getting-tested 

Please use this link to obtain a self isolation certificate: 

https://111.nhs.uk/ISOLATION-NOTE/ 

Pharmacy  

The pharmacy is now open all day (Monday 9am to 6pm, 

Tuesday – Friday 8am to 6pm, Saturday 9am to 1pm).  Access 

is through the main pharmacy doors, and we ask that patients 

observe the 2m rule and we do not have more the 2 patients 

in the pharmacy at any time.  

If you have a cough or fever, please do not come to the phar-

macy but ask a friend, family member or volunteer  to collect 

your prescription.  If you have a cough and/or fever and have 

to come to the pharmacy to collect the prescription yourself, 

please stay in your car and call 07572 100921. A member of 

the pharmacy team will bring your prescription to your car. 

This service should only be used by patients who have cold or 

fever symptoms and cannot get another person to collect their 

prescription, and must not be used for any other reason.  

Charing Scouts 

We are following gov-

ernment recommenda-

tions and so all face to 

face scout ing has 

stopped. Cub camp and 

many other events have 

been cancelled.  We are 

still in contact with our 

young people and making 

suggestions for how they 

can spend their time and 

work on badges. Scouting 

is an incredibly important 

part of the growth and 

development of young 

people and we can’t wait 

to get back to doing it 

properly  
Terry Lister, Group Scout 

Leader, 07748818660 

Photo: Val Butcher (Who else?) 

http://www.charingpractce.co.uk
https://111.nhs.uk/covid-19
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/coronavirus-covid-19-getting-tested
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/coronavirus-covid-19-getting-tested
https://111.nhs.uk/ISOLATION-NOTE/
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Hairdressing student 
Offers simple cuts, foils, colours 

etc. in your own home.  

Call Shannon on 

01233613821. 

And from July 2019, 

Men’s hair and beard trims 
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The recent good weather 

has allowed the bee colonies 

to build up, and one of them 

has produced queen cells in 

preparation for swarming.  I 

was able to give one of these 

queen cells to a queenless 

colony, and hopefully they 

will accept it, raise a new 

queen and thereby survive. 

I was recently called to take 

a swarm which was high in a 

tree on the Green at 

Boughton Aluph.  This is now 

settling into a hive at 

Hothfield, so the Hothfield 

bees are now up to full 

strength. 

Bramble is just starting to 

flower, which is very early, 

and this is a major source of 

nectar locally.  There are 

crops of field beans in flower 

now, and these should be a 

good source of nectar; 

however, the bees do not 

appear to be working on this 

yet.  Maybe they have other 

sources of nectar.  Bees also 

love clover, and later on in 

the season they will move 

onto the heather which 

flowers on the nearby 

Hothfield Heathlands Nature 

Reserve. 

I would like to thank all of 

my lovely customers in 

H o t h f i e l d  a n d  t h e 

Hothfield Honey 
surrounding villages.  I know 

that some of you love my 

honey just for the flavour, 

while others love the fact that 

it's locally produced and 

completely natural.  I thought 

it would be nice to share just 

some of the lovely comments 

that have been passed back to 

me which are very much 

appreciated: 

‘The taste and texture is far 

nicer than supermarket honey.’ 

‘It's not pasteurised or 

processed.’ 

‘I love the honey – glad I 

found you.’ 

‘It's nice to support something 

that’s locally produced.’ 

‘The flavour reminds me of my 

childhood.’ 

‘I have it on my bowl of cereal 

every morning.’ 

‘I eat it straight out of the jar.’ 

‘It's helping with my hay 

fever.’ 

If you would like to order 

my golden Hothfield Honey, 

please call Sheila on  

01233 624105 or email 

hothfieldhoney@outlook.co

m   Large (1lb) jars cost £5 

and small (1/2lb) jars cost 

£3.50. 

Delivery is usually the same 

day and by Shanks's pony, 

observing social distancing of 

course.  It will be left on your 

doorstep or another safe 

place at a time that suits you.  

Payment by cash is welcome. 

Thanks again for your 

continuing support during 

these difficult times. 

Paul Harris, Hothfield 

Beekeeper 

mailto:hothfieldhoney@outlook.com
mailto:hothfieldhoney@outlook.com


Aunt Jemima’s longing for a holiday 

… or was till she heard these complaints (courtesy of Thomas Cook) 
 

"It's lazy of the local shopkeepers to close in the afternoons. I often needed to buy things during 
 'siesta' time - this should be banned." 
"On my holiday to India , I was disgusted to find that almost every restaurant served curry 
"We booked an excursion to a water park but no-one told us we had to bring our swimming cos
 tumes and towels." 
"The beach was too sandy. Also, we found the sand was not like the sand in the brochure. Your 
 brochure shows the sand as yellow but it was white." 
"Topless sunbathing on the beach should be banned. The holiday was ruined as my husband spent 
 all day looking at other women." 

"We bought Ray-Ban sunglasses for five Euros from a street trader, only to find out they were fake." 
"No-one told us there would be fish in the sea. The children were startled." 
"We went on holiday to Spain and had a problem with the taxi drivers as they were all Spanish." 
"It took us nine hours to fly home from Jamaica, it only took the Americans three hours.” 
"I compared the size of our one-bedroom apartment to our friends' three-bedroom apartment and 
 ours was significantly smaller" 
 "The brochure stated: 'No hairdressers at the accommodation'. We're trainee hairdressers - will we 
 be OK staying there?" 
"There are too many Spanish people. The receptionist speaks Spanish. The food is Spanish. Too 
 many foreigners now live abroad." 
"We had to queue outside with no air conditioning." 
"It is your duty as a tour operator to advise us of noisy or unruly guests before we travel." 

"I was bitten by a mosquito, no-one said they could bite." 
"My fiancé and I booked a twin-bedded room but we were placed in a double-bedded room. We 
 now hold you responsible for the fact that I find myself pregnant. “ 

https://www.tripadvisor.co.uk/Tourism-g147309-Jamaica-Vacations.html

